Record of GOV/OR.1085

Friday, 21 November 2003, at 3.40 p.m.

Nuclear Verification (b)  Implementation of the NPT safeguards agreement in the Islamic Republic of  Iran:  Report by the Director General     (GOV/2003/75)

Mr. MORENO (Italy), speaking on behalf of the European Union, the acceding countries  Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Slovakia and Slovenia, the associated countries Bulgaria, Romania and Turkey, and Norway, said that the Director General’s  reports in documents GOV/2003/75, 40 and 63 regrettably confirmed that Iran had repeatedly failed  over an extended period of time to meet its obligations under its safeguards agreement with the  Agency and had concealed many aspects of its nuclear activities, in particular its uranium enrichment  and plutonium separation activities. Such conduct was a cause for serious concern.  20.  Iran’s decision to make a full disclosure of all its nuclear activities and to sign and provisionally  implement an additional protocol had marked a turning point. Its commitment to suspend all  enrichment-related and reprocessing activities had been a further step in the right direction, although  that suspension should be verified by the Agency. The European Union welcomed Iran’s new  willingness to co-operate with the Agency as a result of the consensus reached in the September Board  and the initiative of the Foreign Ministers of France, Germany and the United Kingdom.  21.  While the European Union was willing to consider Iran’s co-operation as a significant step  towards reassuring the international community about its nuclear intentions, the new relationship  would need a particularly robust verification system coupled with full transparency and openness on  the part of Iran. Any further breaches, concealment or non-co-operation would call for an immediate  response by the international community, and non-compliance would be reported to the Security  Council. The Agency must verify that the information provided by Iran on its nuclear programme was  correct and complete, and he requested that the next report on the implementation of safeguards in Iran  be issued well in advance of the March 2004 Board.
